MINUTES OF THE PLANNING BOARD REGULAR MEETING OF PISCATAWAY TOWNSHIP HELD ON JULY 11, 2018


The Regular Meeting of the Piscataway Planning Board was called to order at 7:30 P.M. in the Department of Public Works, 505 Sidney Road, Piscataway, New Jersey by Chairman Carlton.

Chairperson Smith stated:  IN COMPLIANCE WITH THE OPEN PUBLIC MEETING ACT, ADEQUATE NOTICE OF THIS MEETING WAS PROVIDED IN THE FOLLOWING WAYS:


*Posted on the bulletin board of the Municipal Building


  and made available through the Township Clerk;


*Notice published in the Courier News;


*Notice sent to The Star Ledger;


*Notice made available through the Township Librarians.
ROLL CALL:  Chairperson Smith, Mayor Wahler, Dawn Corcoran-Gardella,  Rev. Kenney, Dennis Espinosa, Paul Carlton, Councilwoman Cahill, and Carol Saunders.
ABSENT:  N/A 
Also present: Chris Nelson, Esq., Attorney, Peter Van den Kooy, PP and Laura Buckley (Planning Board Recording Secretary).
It was determined that a quorum was present by roll call. 
4.  
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

5.  
SWEARING IN OF PROFESSIONALS:  Peter Van den Kooy, CME Associates
6. 
ADOPTION OF RESOLUTIONS TO MEMORIALIZE ACTION TAKEN AT THE 
REGULAR MEETING OF JULY 11, 2018: 

(a) 
18-PB-16

MCI Communications Service, Inc. (Verizon)


18-PB-17V

Site Plan & Bulk Variance




Block: 6702 Lot(s): 3.03, Zone: LI-5




201 Centennial Avenue




Application was Approved.

MOTION was made by Carol Saunders to memorialize the Resolution to withdraw the application without prejudice, seconded by Mr. Carlton.  ROLL CALL:  Mayor Wahler, Councilwoman Cahill, Dawn Corcoran-Gardella, Rev. Kenney, Paul Carlton, Carol Saunders and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion. 
7.
ADOPTION OF MINUTES TO MEMORIALIZE ACTION TAKEN AT THE REGULAR 
MEETING OF JULY 11, 2018:
MOTION was made by Councilwoman Cahill to memorialize the minutes from the regular meeting of June 13, 2018; seconded by Paul Carlton. ROLL CALL:  Mayor Wahler, Councilwoman Cahill, Dawn Corcoran-Gardella, Rev. Kenney, Paul Carlton, Carol Saunders and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion. 
Chris Nelson states that there are a few postponements for this evening:
(a)
17-PB-38/39V, Performance Food Group, Inc. has been Postponed until Sept. 12, 2018-No 
further notice will be required. 
(b)
The discussion for 475 Stelton Road, Block 5204, Lot 1.03 has been postponed; no new date 
has been given. 

EXTENSION OF TIME  REQUEST

8.
15-PB-40

Grand Estates, LLC





Minor Subdivision





Block 8001, Lot 7.05





1108 Brookside Road





Applicant requests an extension of time for a previously approved 




minor subdivision.





Attorney:  Bob Smith & Associates

Bob Smith, attorney, is here to represent the applicant. Mr. Smith states that this was a matter that was carried over and both the professionals on the Board and themselves, agree that the best way to handle this is to come back, hopefully on August 8th, and re-do the prior subdivision and variance. The application was from 2015 and they will continue with that file. They will be withdrawing the application for the extension and would like to be heard at the August 8th meeting. Mr. Nelson states that they will have to re-notice and republish for that date; Mr. Smith agrees. 
FINAL SUBDIVISION
9.
18-PB-
30
Rupen & Hina Patel





Final Major Subdivision





Block 7701, Lots 4.11 & 4.12 and Block 5901, Lot 19, Zone: R-15




Ambrose Valley and Holly Lanes




Applicant is in front of the Board for Final Subdivision.

               Action to be taken prior to October 10, 2018


      


   Attorney:  Bob Smith

Bob Smith states that he needs to get his file. Mr. Nelson states that being a final major subdivision and they are here, this means that all the conditions have been met except for the easement that was requested. Ms. Corcoran states that they need the construction easements for the properties on Holly Lane. So the recommendation would be not release the plats until this has been done. Mr. Smith states that in preparation of tonight’s meeting, they have a draft copy of the temporary easement deeds so the staff can take a look at it and make sure that is what they want. Once this is done, they can have them signed by the homeowners. Mr. Smith would also like to ask the Board if they could adopt the resolution this evening; they agree. There will be three plats that will need to be signed. 
MOTION was made by Ms. Corcoran to Approve the application; Mr. Carlton seconded the motion.  ROLL CALL:  Mayor Wahler, Councilwoman Cahill, Carol Saunders, Dawn Corcoran-Gardella, Rev. Kenney, Paul Carlton and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion.

EXTENSION OF TIME  REQUEST

10.
17-PB-18
John Hanrahan-Continued 8/9




Minor Subdivision




Block 8604, Lot 10




Commonwealth & International




Applicant requests an extension of time for a previously approved 



minor subdivision.





 Attorney:  Donald Whitelaw
Donald Whitelaw, attorney, is here to represent the applicant. Mr. Whitelaw states that this was an application that was approved in August for a minor subdivision and they have yet to perfect it. The applicant got jammed up on the sewer connection approval; he couldn’t bond it and qualify for the bonding. They are ready to perfect but need the extension to do so. Mr. Nelson states that as he understands it, the delay really came down to the bonding approval and it wasn’t involving a governmental review. He believes that the statute provides for extensions under those circumstances; it has to be related to some kind of governmental delay or governmental approval that was necessary. The applicant’s inability to get the bonding that was required doesn’t fall into that category. 
Mr. Whitelaw feels that the statute has leeway if the applicant is diligently pursuing what is needed to get that approval and since the performance bond was a condition of that final approval, he believes that it qualifies. Mr. Nelson respectfully disagrees. He states that because the statute speaks under the circumstances under which the extension of time is mandatory, and there are other circumstances he believes that no of them reference the bonding. Mr. Whitelaw states that it doesn’t reference bonding, but since that is a component for approval it should be considered as long as he is pursuing the completion of that condition. He spoke to the insurance company himself to confirm the change to see if it was accurate and it was. Mr. Hanrahan had qualified for bonding in this Township before but the insurance company had some changes which made it more difficult. Mr. Nelson would like to know if there is any documentation like a timeline showing that the applicant was diligent in pursuing the perfection of the subdivision? Mr. Whitelaw states that he did not submit one but could get that information for the Board. 
Mr. Nelson states that the 190 days, six months, to perfect it is a long time. If the applicant had submitted his documents in a timely fashion, he would have known that he did not qualify and then would have been able to take care of the issues. Mr. Whitelaw agrees that if he had started it from day one, he had a good chance to perfect the subdivision, but given his experience in the past to qualify, he didn’t know he would have an issue. If he (Mr. Whitelaw) had known at the time, he could have been more diligent in letting Mr. Hanrahan know the timing on the perfection. He does believe the statute does have leeway and both are conforming lots with no variances except a pre-existing bulk variance that is for the existing home that is remaining. 
Ms. Corcoran states that he didn’t come in to post the bonds until May and that is when he was turned away from the engineering department and found out the subdivision had expired. She states that she did not hear from him for all of those months prior to May. Mr. Nelson states that they are essentially looking at a year now since the subdivision was approved; it would have expired before the May date. He is having a hard time putting those facts together stating that he was diligently pursuing the perfection of the subdivision.
Mr. Whitelaw would like the opportunity to submit the timeline to the Board and bring it to the next meeting. They will return on August 8, 2018. If they can’t prove the timeline, they would have to start over.
11. DISCUSSION:  TO DETERMINE WHETHER THE PROPERTY DESIGNATED AS 
BLOCK 
5203, LOTS 5.02, 1.01, 19.01 & 16.01, PAGE 52 ON THE PISCATAWAY TOWNSHIP 
TAX 
MAP. BEING COMMONLY KNOWN AS 461 & 451 STELTON 
ROAD,1451 & 1453 SOUTH 
WASHINGTONAVENUE AND THE ENTIRE UNIMPROVED PORTION OF 
THE TRENT 

PLACE RIGHT-OF-WAY MEASURING 50 FEET IN WIDTH BY 250 FEET IN LENGTH 
MEETS  THE CRITERIA TO 
BE DETERMINED AN AREA IN NEED Of
REDEVELOPMENT. 
James Clarkin, IV, is here to present the presentation; he is sworn in to testify.  He states that the study before the Board this evening is for block 5203, lots 5.02, 1.01, 19.01, 16.01 and Trent Place which is a paper street. The study is a non-condemnation area in-need of redevelopment study as noted in the resolution adopted by Council in November of 2017. His report focuses on the investigation and it’s findings herein serves as a formal assessment of the study area in order to identify whether the area meets the statutory criteria of the New Jersey Local Redevelopment and Housing Law. As with most of his reports, the preparation includes tax maps, building information, past information about the land and ownership. It also talks about the Master Plan, zoning maps and ordinances. 
Mr. Clarkin states that a formal on-site investigation was completed for this study area back on December 7, 2017 and a follow up in early March of 2018. He states that Trent Place acts as the eastern boundary of this study area. It is a paper street which is 50 feet in width and 250 feet in length for a total of 12,500 square feet (.29 acres). That is right up against 475 Stelton Road which is know as the Allen & Bubinack site. In addition to that, there are four (4) other lots which equal 1.38 acres in size. Combined with Trent Place, the area totals 1.68 acres and the property is within the Township’s GB Zone (general business) except a very small piece on Trent Place which is located in the LI-1 Zone (light industrial).
In reference to block 5203, lot 1.01, Mr. Clarkin states that this is currently occupied by Express Auto Detail and currently owned by DK Stelton LLC. It is a car wash and automotive detailing business; one small commercial structure, one garage and a small office. The property is located on the northeast corner of Stelton Road and South Washington Avenue. The lot is .35 acres and the structure was built in 1959. The property does not have any sidewalks. 
Block 5203, lot 5.02, which is to the right of Auto Detail is a vacant wooded property which is .57 acres in size. It used to have a residential home on it, but that was knocked down some time in 2007. The photographs in section five (5) of Mr. Clarkin’s report show some of the conditions of these parcels today. Also, this has frontage on Stelton Road and does not have sidewalks. 
Block 5203, lot 16.01, is the northern most parcel of the study area; where the railroad tracks meet. It was occupied by Auto Parts Wholesaler; they moved out in 2010 and has been vacant since. The size is just under a quarter of an acre at .24 acres with a one story structure that was built in 1966. 
Finally, lot 19.01 which is wedged in the middle of Express Auto Detail and the lot he just described as vacant or has no occupier. It is 1451 South Washington Avenue which consists of one structure which varies between one and two stories in height. It is currently owned by a HVAC business and the size of the structure is 4,680 square feet; the total acreage of the land is .23 acres. The structure was also built in 1959.
Mr. Clarkin states that if the Board looks a figure 1 at the end of his report, they will see an aerial map which delineates all of these lots and the entire study area. As with all of his studies, he does an  environmental analysis; he took a look at all past records provided by DEP. One thing did come up on what is called the New Jersey Environmental Management System which lists anything with a past through DEP. 
Mr. Clarkin did some further research and found that back in 2008 they came to the site to see if there were any spills since this was an auto oriented business. The records show that there were not any spills or contamination found on the site. At the time, in 2008, it was called Gino’s Auto Repair. Mr. Clarkin 
believes it has always been some kind out auto repair use; just the names have changed over the years. The only reason that this was still in the DEP system is that it is under their “Right to Know” program, but as stated, there were not any contaminants or spills found on site.
Looking at surrounding land uses, this is mostly within the general business district and that is what you will find in the area; fast food restaurants, banks, vacant property, a church across the street and several other uses. To the north across the tracks is your R-20 designated neighborhood. On page seven (7) of his report lists the uses and bulk requirements for the GB zone to be used as a reference. In pertaining to the 2005 Master Plan, it does not identify this area specifically. The Master Plan does state that “redevelopment activity will become an increasingly important land use issue, especially within the older developed sections of the Township”. As Mr. Clarkin had stated previously, the structures were all built between 1959 and 1967 and because of the age of this section based on the vision of the Master Plan, you can study this area as a redevelopment area.There has been development over the years in the area, but this section has never been studied. Mr. Clarkin believes that this in-need study meets the intent of the Master Plan and is consistent with it. 
As under the law, the Town is classified under the State Plan Policy Map; Piscataway is Planning Area 1 (PA-1).  This is for growth and future growth of the State. Under the statutory criteria, Trent Place is vacant and unimproved land, the Township has owned it for quite some time and was planned on being paved but with other development it never happened.  It is still a paper street. Lot 5.02, it is also vacant and unimproved land; he had mentioned that there was once a house on the property but has been vacant since 2007 and nothing has been constructed ever since. There is some debris and garbage but there are no signs of dumping. 

Since the property on Trent Place and the property on lot 5.02 have been vacant for over a decade, it meets the “c” criteria. Mr. Clarkin reads the “c” criteria into record: “Land that is owned by the municipality, the county, a local housing authority, redevelopment agency or redevelopment entity, or unimproved vacant land, that has remained so for a period of ten years, prior to adoption of the resolution, and that by reason of it’s location, remoteness, lack of means of access to developed sections or portions of the municipality, or topography, or nature of the soil, is not likely to be developed through the instrumentality of private capital”. Both of the properties have been vacant for over 10 years and meet the first part of the criteria. Trent Place also meets the second part of the criteria since it is public and no one can develop it. 
Mr. Clarkin states that on Lot 1.01, as per the pictures in his report, there were a lot of cars located at the site and stored in the front of the parking lot. The reason for this is because there is only one garage space so they can only work on one vehicle at a time. The parking circulation, or lack of circulation, while they are moving the cars around could be a safety hazard for someone on the site. They could block access to the property or other property located near by. Also, because there is no where to store the vehicles at night, they are stored outside and he feels it could be a fire hazard. If there is a fire inside with the flammable materials, emergency services would have a very difficult time getting to the building through the outside stored cars. He feels that Block 5203, Lot 1.01 is a detriment to the community for both being a fire hazard and safety hazard for lack of parking. Because if this, Mr. Clarkin feels that this lot meets the “d” criteria.
Lot 19.01, the HVAC business, Mr. Clarkin states that during the site visit he also found that they had many vehicles and a small parking area that connects to South Washington Avenue. It did seem they had two garages but the trucks they use are larger for HVAC services and could not be stored in them. They do not have proper parking delineations as well, so the trucks don’t have designated parking spots. He believes that the outdoor storage of vehicles is an obsolete and insufficient design and is a detriment to the public safety and welfare because of the blocked access for emergency vehicles. The parking is too small, it would 
be very difficult if someone had to visit the site. Also, constant storage overnight of vehicles creates issues. Overall, he feels that Block 5203, Lot 19.01 meets the “d” criteria of the law. 
Lastly, Lot 16.01, which is a one story structure at the northern part of the study area. He did investigate this site on two different dates; his original investigation was in December of 2017 and then he went back in March of 2018 so he could gain access inside of the building. There were no real defects found on the outside of the structure, everything seemed fine and there were a couple of windows boarded up in the back but nothing that seemed to be falling down or in disrepair. The paving, parking area is very detrimental; there are three large potholes in the parking lot (which are shown in the photos on page 15 of the report). When Mr. Clarkin was there in December, the pot holes were filled with water and turned to ice which could be a safety condition for pedestrians or vehicles trying to access the site. 
In reference to the inside of the structure, it was set up as a wrestling training facility; there were some mats and gym equipment. No one has leased it for a commercial use since 2010. The owner of the property was showing Mr. Clarkin around the property and told him that he was letting a wrestler use the building to train in; the wrestler is no longer using the property. There were no obvious signs of commercial use as it was designed to be used. Since the property hasn’t been operated for a commercial use since 2010, lot 16.01 meets the “b” criteria as the previous commercial use has been discontinued and is now being used as a non-conforming gym/fitness use. Because of the condition of the pavement and the overall site being obsolete and insufficient, Mr. Clarkin finds that it is a detriment to the public welfare because of the condition of the pavement can cause damage. Lot 16.01 therefore meets the “b” and “d” criteria of the local redevelopment and housing law. 
Mr. Clarkin states that based upon the findings in his report, the statutory charge for a positive finding of redevelopment eligibility requires a demonstration of the current conditions. A survey and analysis revealed vacant, unsafe and dilapidated conditions that meet the criteria. Block 5203, lot 1.01 meet the “d” criteria; lot 5.02 meets the “c” criteria; lot 16.01 meets the “b” and “d” criteria; lot 19.01 meets the “d” criteria and Trent Place meets the “c” criteria. Therefore, the current site presents a need to utilize a redevelopment and remove these detrimental conditions and have the property be economically beneficial to the Township by possible creating a redevelopment plan. It is the recommendation of this investigation that this study area be designated as a non-condemnation area in-need of redevelopment by the Township Council of Piscataway. Mr. Clarkin recommends that the Planning Board and the Township Council determine that the study area is an area in-need of redevelopment based on the fact that it meets criteria “b”, “c” and “d” of the New Jersey Local Redevelopment and Housing Law. 
One of the Board members asked if Trent Place was a dead end. Mr. Clarkin states that it is a paper street and South Washington is on the dead end. There is no thru traffic even if Trent Place was paved. Chairperson Smith asks if anyone else has any questions. Councilwoman Cahill would like to know when the aerial view was taken. Mr. Clarkin states that it was taken a while ago; approximately in 2015. Ms. Cahill states that the site looks different today then what is shown on the aerial. She would also like to know who would be coming to an HVAC business besides the people who work there. Mr. Clarkin states that someone who would be looking for their services and also deliveries to the site.
Mr. Nelson states that if the presentation is complete, if the Board doesn’t have any other questions, Mr. Clarkin can be excused.  James Turteltaub, attorney, would like to ask Mr. Clarkin some questions. Mr. Nelson states that he can make comments, but he would not be able to ask Mr. Clarkin any questions. 
Mr. Nelson explains that once a case is made, you can not cross examine the expert; he is here to make his presentation and if wanted Mr. Turteltaub can make his presentation. He can make his case by statements and can bring witnesses if he likes to be put on the record. Mr. Nelson states that he doesn’t have the case with him, but he will send it to him. 

Mr. Turteltaub states that he is here to represent Shaan Realty that owns the Shell station across the street from this site. He states that he will be looking at the case law, but in reference to this evening, this is a hearing being conducted by the Planning Board and the report is provided here. He believes that as a matter of law, they have the right to cross examine as so would the public. Mr. Turteltaub states that reading through the report, it does believe it gives rise to the level of finding this to be an area in-need of redevelopment. An investigation will show that two lots sold in 2013 and 2016. One of the lots is the one that was recognized as being under subsection C of NJSA 40a:12a-5 which the reason for putting it in there was because it was not going to attract private capital; that property did in fact sell in the last five years. If you look in the tax records, lot 1.01, 5.02, 16.01 and 19.01 all have the same tax address as 1315 Stelton Road. 

There is already capital invested in these properties. One property, lot 5.02, sold for $ 675,000; lot 16.01 sold in 2014. Mr. Turteltaub doesn’t believe that the Board is getting the full picture of what is going on down there. As you go through the criteria itself, he doesn’t here of any zoning violations, there are no detriments to the community, the use of the car wash or HVAC center don’t have any negative effects on the health, safety and welfare of the community. This is an isolated area no where near the residential area. It is a dead end property and there is one driveway across the street and the rest butts up along the railroad. There is a very small amount of interaction between these driveways. There is no evidence that this property falls under “d” being a detriment to the health, safety and welfare of the community. 
There seems to be vibrant businesses as seen by the pictures in the report that are operating successfully there. The building that was being used for wrestling is not abandoned, it is being used; under “b” you have to have abandonment. Mr. Turteltaub states that if you look at each of the properties, he doesn’t feel that any of them have been met. Just because there is excess land that is not developed, doesn’t mean over time it won’t be developed. The conditions under NJSA 40a:12a-5 are meant to be blight; this is not the case for this property. Just because you don’t like the utilization doesn’t mean you put in under the condition of blight. Mr. Turteltaub thanks the Board for their time. 
Public portion open/closed. Chairperson Smith asks for a motion from the Board. Mr. Nelson states that the Board has heard the presentation from Mr. Clarkin and the objections have been expressed. He states that if you look at the pictures given in the report, they Board can see the conditions of the properties. There are abandoned vehicles; one can conclude there is a vintage Mercedes just parked there and the doors are open. In reference to the wrestlers den, it was a temporary thing and is no longer being used. It is up to the Board to recommend to Council if they believe this is an area in need of redevelopment.
Mayor Wahler states that the governing body has been working very diligently in the Stelton Road corridor looking at all lots and properties to redevelop the area. The objector was here for 475 Stelton Road months ago and argued the same opinion on that. To say there is interest in it, but the property looks terrible. That is not the image they are trying to convey in the Township of Piscataway. The property is in our commercial area and this is a tool to be able to do this; we are in competition with other towns for economic development. The first thing that you see coming off of route 287 is this, blight. We have been 
working very hard to turn this around. The Mayor states that we have been doing this in other parts of the town and it seems to be working. It comes down that you have a business owner who does not want any 
commercial competition from anyone in the area. He understands that but that is not he Board’s business; their business is for economic growth for the town. 
Chairperson Smiths states that if it is the opinion of the Board that this is an area in-need of redevelopment and the criteria has been met, can some one please make a motion. 
MOTION was made by Ms. Saunders to Approve the study and have it sent to the Council for an area in need of redevelopment. Carlton seconded the motion.  ROLL CALL:  Mayor Wahler, Councilwoman Cahill, Carol Saunders, Dawn Corcoran-Gardella, Rev. Kenney, Paul Carlton and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion.

12.
18-PB-
24
RG Urban Renewal, LLC-App.


18-PB-25
Site Plan




Block 3502, Lot 6.04; Zone: Redevelopment




171 River Road




Applicant is seeking approval for the construction of buildings 3 and 5.

VARIANCES REQUIRED:

* No variances are required at this time.


Action to be taken prior to October 11, 2018

           Attorney:  Richard Goldman 

Richard Goldman, attorney, is here to represent the applicant. Court stenographer present; transcripts are on file in the community development office.
MOTION was made by Ms. Corcoran to Approve the application subject to all reports; Ms. Saunders seconded the motion.  ROLL CALL:  Mayor Wahler, Councilwoman Cahill, Carol Saunders, Dawn Corcoran-Gardella, Rev. Kenney, Paul Carlton and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion.

SITE PLAN
15.
18-PB-22

River Road Fire Co., Inc.-App.





Site Plan






Block 6807, Lot 1.01; Zone: R-10





102 Netherwood Avenue





Applicant proposes to construct a 218 square foot addition to the existing fire 



house. 

VARIANCES REQUIRED:

* No variances are required at this time.


           Action to be taken prior to May 17, 2018


      


Attorney:  Bob Smith

Bob Smith, attorney, is here to represent the applicant. Mr. Smith states that he is here tonight representing the River Road Fire Company; hey have a massive 218 square foot addition. Vince Gulbin is here with him tonight as a volunteer fireman and on the behalf of the fire company. Mr. Gulbin is sworn in to testify. 
They are asking for a 214 square foot addition. The company recently took delivery of a ladder truck and now need somewhere to store the lockers and their turn-out gear. The area in which they would like to put the addition is not in any parking area; they are not impacting the parking in any way. Mr. Smith states that they are in receipt of Mr. Hinterstein’s staff report dated June 27, 2018 and they will comply. In reference to the exterior, they will blend the color of the new addition with the existing building. Mr. Smith states that if they have a Middlesex County letter, they will forward it for the file. 
Ms. Corcoran states that they would like a temporary construction easement for Netherwood Avenue; it is under design right now. Mr. Smith asks Mr. Gulbin who owns the property; the fire company does so they will comply with the request of the temporary construction easement. 
MOTION was made by Mr. Carlton to Approve the application; Ms. Saunders seconded the motion.  ROLL CALL:  Mayor Wahler, Councilwoman Cahill, Carol Saunders, Dawn Corcoran-Gardella, Rev. Kenney, Paul Carlton and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion. Mayor Wahler states that the design is about 75% complete so they can talk to Joe Herrera in reference to timing. Public portion opened/closed.
14.
Courtesy review for Piscataway Township Board of Education. OK


The Board of Education would like to install ten (10) new freestanding signs at ten (10) 
different 
schools. 
Richard Scheick, EI Associates, architect, is here to represent the sign project for the school district. Bill Griffin, director, from the Board of Education is sworn in to testify. He states that basically the schools are changing their signs, all of the schools except for the high school. They are planning to update the existing signs with new LED signs. The signs currently are illuminated signs and they are message signs that have to be changed manually so someone is out on a step-stool or ladder changing the signs when needed.
The new signs will be LED signs with two components; they will be similar to the signs that are there now. There will be an ID sign on the section of the sign which will identify the school and there will be a changing element of the sign which will change the message portion periodically as far as announcements, games, weather cancellations, etc. The signs that are there now are 8.8 feet long and about 4.5 feet in height; the new signs will be slightly more narrow at about eight (8) feet. They will be a little higher by a  couple of inches. Most of the signs will be in the same location as the existing signs on the concrete base; with the exception of Grandview which they revised to shift out of the right-of-way.
They will be running some new electric and conduits as well as a data line to the new signage and that is the extend of the project. Mr. Scheick shows the Board a picture of the old sign and what the new sign will potentially look like; the Board was given plans in their packets prior to the hearing. The Board of Education is still deciding what kind of font to use on the signs and what kind of messages will be going out. He states that the message could be changed several times a day or stay the same. They are not looking at something that will be continuous, not a running message that keeps going across.
Ms. Corcoran would like to know the hours that they will be lit. The top light will be on dawn to dusk and the message part could be on a timer to shut off by 9 o’clock if needed. There are a lot of residential homes in the area and the sign might be bright at night. Mr. Griffin states that they can dim the lights with the software when needed. It can always be adjusted during the day or evening hours. Rev. Kenney asks what color the messages will be; there is nothing that has been decided yet.
Ms. Corcoran would like to discuss the signs and Quibbletown and Arbor. She states that our office was contacted by Traffic Safety and they indicated that those two signs are in the site triangle. Due to safety 

concerns, this would be the time to relocate those two signs and get them out of the site triangles. Mayor Wahler states that the County will be reconstructing on Washington Avenue next year; so wherever you are going to have the sign located it should be in the correct location. The engineering and design plans are finished and ready to go out for bid, so they can get in contact with the County to see the plans. The Arbor sign will be going on the Lester side not on the Rock Avenue side. Mr. Scheick states that he went by the sign for Arbor and seemed to be in a good location. 
In reference to the Quibbletown sign, it is located right on the street. It was probably located there because the entrances are around the side and you can see it. He states that he doesn’t know exactly would be the best place to put it. It is right near the corner and distance wise it is about 8 feet off of Academy Street. That would be something he would differ to the Board if they would like that relocated. They definitely would not want to have to move it once the road improvements are being done, they just have to figure out the best location for the sign. Mayor Wahler states that the County is finalizing the plans now. The system is wireless and will be using the existing conduits for power only; new lines will be put in as needed. 
Ms. Corcoran states that they might want to speak to Tommy Moser in traffic to get their input about the location of the Quibbletown sign. Public portion opened/closed. No further discussion from the Board.
13.
DISCUSSION:  


FOR BLOCK 6703, LOT 8, ALSO KNOWN AS 88 CENTENNIAL AVENUE, FOR A REDEVELOPMENT PLAN. 

Peter Van den Kooy, CME Associates, is here to discuss the redevelopment plan located at 88 Centennial Avenue, block 6703, lot 8. The redevelopment plan is based upon of the resolution dated June 26, 2018 by the Township Council; resolution number 18-288. This plan sets forth the uses, bulk area requirements and design standards for any proposed development within the study area. Mr. Nelson states that the plan relied substantially on what the owner of the property’s comments about efforts in the past to sell the property that was heard in the discussion during the in-need study at the last meeting. 
Mr. Van den Kooy states that they we trying to recognized current market demands. It is one parcel located in the northern portion of the Township; the southwestern section of Centennial Avenue and River Road. It is approximately five (5) acres in size, a corner lot and currently has a two-story office building on it with 170 parking spaces. He states that the vision of the plan is to provide for the transformation of the underutilized parcel and structure within the redevelopment area to economically and socially productive uses. This will contribute to the general welfare of the Township. The redevelopment plan is consistent with and seek to advance the goals of the Township Master Plan.
Mr. Van den Kooy states that in section 3 of his plan, it states the permitted uses of the parcel. He states that they are business and professional offices, service stations (excluding the sale of diesel fuels) and convenience retail stores. He reads off the permitted accessory uses which are off-street parking facilities, signs, fences, utilities, trash enclosures, service of food not cooked on site, outdoor seating, solar energy systems and any other use considered customary and incidental to the principal uses of the property. Prohibited uses include residential uses, drive-through facilities and any other uses not expressly permitted as principal or accessory use. This plan would supersede the original zoning designation. 

Mr. Van den Kooy goes over all of the bulk standards listed in the redevelopment plan. He states that he doesn’t want to bore the Board with the details, but if the Board has any questions he will gladly answer them. Basically, it is a five (5) acre parcel, the minimum lot size is 50,000 square feet, it was designated this way for a convenience retail combination with the uses that he has seen. Generally, they are about four (4) acres, so it would good to have the extra space. 
After the tables listed in the report, if anyone would like to come in with a convenience store and service station together, they would then require a 60,000 square foot lot with other previsions as well to make sure everything works well together. On page 9, there is a bullet point for that and also the standards for sidewalks, curbing, etc. Mr. Van den Kooy states that there was a typographical error, the numbers for sections 4 and 5 were transposed. In reference to section 4, they included other architectural and design standards so that the develop will look right and function correctly. There are standards listed for each use, landscaping, fencing, etc. Mayor Wahler would like to know what kind of fencing; he would like Mr. Van den Kooy to omit the powder coating in reference to the fencing. 

Mayor Wahler states that he does not want lettering on the canopies. Councilwoman Cahill states that they do reference the canopies but are not specific to the size of the lettering. Mr. Van den Kooy states that you can put a limit on the size of the lettering. Mr. Nelson states that they will want some kind of signage on the canopies for the service station. There is discussion in reference to percentages of the signage. The Board decides it can’t exceed a 4’ x 4’ in size for the canopy signage. Mayor Wahler would like to do a little more research; the language will be then put into the redevelopment plan. 
Mr. Van den Kooy states the next section is about the circulation plan. He states that it shall include a traffic analysis which should address the impacts associated with the proposed uses on the existing roadway as well as pedestrian safety and vehicular and pedestrian conflict areas. He also states for the adequacy of parking, loading, sidewalks and curbing as well as existing and proposed easements. 
MOTION was made by Mr. Carlton to Approve the redevelopment plan for block 6703, lot 8; Rev. Kenney seconded the motion.  ROLL CALL:  Mayor Wahler, Councilwoman Cahill, Carol Saunders, Dawn Corcoran-Gardella, Rev. Kenney, Paul Carlton and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion.

16.
DULY AUDITED BILLS TO BE PAID

MOTION was made by Mr. Kenney to pay the bills and seconded by Mr. Carlton.

ROLL CALL VOTE:  Mayor Wahler, Councilwoman Cahill, Dawn Corcoran-Gardella, Paul 
Carlton, Dennis Espinosa, Rev. Kenney and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion.
17.
ADJOURNMENT

Motion made by Ms. Cahill to adjourn. All in favor. 
NEXT SITE PLAN/SUBDIVISION BOARD MEETING – JULY 25, 2018 AT 2:30 P.M.

NEXT PLANNING BOARD REGULAR MEETING – AUGUST 8, 2018 AT 7:30 P.M. 

The meeting was adjourned at 10:21 PM.
Respectfully Submitted,

Laura A. Buckley
Planning Board Clerk for Carol A. Saunders, Secretary

I certify that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of the Minutes of the Regular Meeting

of July 11, 2018, same having been fully adopted by the Planning Board of Piscataway 
on August 8, 2018.

___________________________________

CAROL A. SAUNDERS, Secretary     
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